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Special CIP Committee Meeting Minutes - Amended
October 15, 2014
1:00 p.m.

Location:  Don Davis, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Bill Gulliford, Matt Schellenberg and Greg Anderson (arr. 1:29)
Also: Council Members John Crescimbeni, Jim Love (arr. 1:18) and Don Redman (arr. 1:53); Phillip Peterson and Trista Straits – Council Auditor’s Office; Paula Shoup – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Ronnie Belton, Joey Greive, Marc Stickney – Finance Department; John Pappas – Public Works Department; George McGregor - HDR
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened:  1:02 p.m.
Council Member Boyer convened the meeting and recapped where the committee’s research stands at this point. The committee has identified approximately $30 million in expenditures made for Better Jacksonville Plan projects that have been completed but for which there is no remaining BJP borrowing capacity. The expenditures were paid out of the General Fund and need to be reimbursed from some source. The committee also learned that the BJP pay-as-you-go funding from the sales tax never materialized as expected so that has not provided a funding source. Marc Stickney indicated that there is an additional $15 million or so in project expenditures made for projects Banking Fund that also need to be repaid from borrowing.
Deputy Director of Public Works John Pappas distributed a spreadsheet entitled BJP II – Projects completed (with no additional financial obligations – available for deauthorization/deallocation). The committee voted to approve deauthorization/deallocation of those listed projects.  Deputy General Counsel Peggy Sidman distributed a report (BJP II – Status) identifying potential condemnation costs outstanding on BJP project-related property condemnations. Actual costs can’t really be determined with any great degree of accuracy until the project is complete and the actual degree of damage to the condemnee’s property can be more clearly quantified. She estimated approximately $3.06 million in attorney costs and fees may be outstanding (based on 51 parcels at a rate of $60,000 per parcel). This $3 million needs to be added to the $45 million additional funding need identified earlier, and is separate from the $1 million the City has already deposited at the time of the taking of the property.
Mr. Pappas discussed estimated costs for outstanding tree mitigation obligations and stated that the cost of trees has risen since the projects were originally planned and budgeted such that the cost to plant trees and the cost to pay into the mitigation fund in lieu of tree planting are approximately equal now. The obligation is approximately $1.7 million. In response to a question, Ms. Sidman stated that the use of donated plant materials and volunteer labor could be used to reduce that cost somewhat.

The committee voted to recommend that 2 BJP projects not completed and with a contractual obligation (Cahoon Road/Normandy to Beaver Street and Shindler Road/103rd Street to Argyle Forest) be removed from the BJP project list and moved to the CIP list for future prioritization and construction.

On p. 3 under the heading Projects on LOGT “JTA responsibility with JTA financial obligation”, the committee voted to close out 6 projects on the BJP list that will be transferred to the JTA’s responsibility for construction with the local option gas tax, excluding the 2 projects that have outstanding condemnation obligations. The committee will discuss at a future meeting whether to make a recommendation to the Finance Committee and Council about how to fund the projects that are being shifted from BJP funding to CIP funding responsibility. 

Mr. Pappas moved to the BJP I handout. The committee voted to close out the projects and reduce the BJP budget for completed projects with no further financial obligations on p. 1. Under the category Projects Completed with COJ Financial Obligation, the committee voted to de-list the Arena and Baseball Park projects. Under the category Projects Not Completed with COJ Financial Obligation, all projects need to remain on the list and funding needs to be identified to cover those obligations.
Daryl Joseph, Acting Director of Parks, Recreation and Community Services, distributed a list of completed parks and recreation projects that can be declared closed-out; the committee voted to recommend that the projects be closed out and the BJP budget reduced by those amounts. The committee requested Mr. Joseph to contact each district council member and provide them with the list of projects proposed to be closed-out in their districts for their review. Two projects are the subject of current pending legislation. Since no BJP funding remains for projects remaining on the list that were planned for council district bond funds, some other funding source will need to be found if those projects are going to be pursued (possibly the Banking Fund). A question of fairness is involved, with projects undertaken earlier being funded from the BJP allocation and later projects still pending being left without funding since the BJP allocation for the council district bond funds has been exhausted. Council Member Gulliford suggested that time limits need to be imposed on the expenditure of those district funds so that they don’t sit unused for years. Peggy Sidman noted that the BJP bond covenants govern how long the City has to expend those funds and that the OGC has issued a legal opinion on that subject. Ms. Boyer requested that the Council be informed by the OGC and Council Auditor’s Office when legislation is filed to appropriate council district bond funds from this point forward, given that there is no cash left for that purpose and pursuit of those projects will require a new revenue source. 
Laura Stagner-Crites returned to a discussion of the spreadsheet distributed at the last meeting. The committee asked for a further sort into 2 categories of projects proposed for de-authorization that were actually completed and projects that were never begun. She reported that the Northwest Jacksonville Economic Development Fund board has been reconstituted after a hiatus and has held 2 organizational meetings. The committee asked that the new board be clearly informed that there is not any cash left in the BJP allocation to that fund and therefore they should not be planning for use of the non-existent fund. 
Brad Thoburn distributed and discussed a handout entitled JTA Better Jacksonville Project Status as of October 1, 2014. He reported that after several meetings between the JTA and Public Works Department, the two sides agree on the project budget amounts but still have some issues outstanding regarding actual amounts transferred from the City to JTA (approximately $15 million discrepancy caused by improper booking of certain transactions, allocations of fair share funds to BJP projects, receipt of grant funds, etc.). Several different reconciliations have to take place – projects shifted from the City to JTA and vice versa, projects shifted to the Florida Department of Transportation, changes from the original BJP legislation through subsequent ordinance amendments that changed project lists, addition of other funding sources to the project pot, etc. 
John Pappas requested the committee’s assistance in determining how to prioritize the use of the $2 million the Council allocated for road resurfacing in FY14-15. Using the standard scoring matrix would mean paving 2 roads in one council district; altering the scoring matrix slightly could mean as many as 40 roads could be paved (more smaller projects than 2 large projects). A realistic road paving budget would be $12 million per year. The committee asked for additional information at the next meeting on how the scoring matrix works and how long it has been since the top roads on the list were last repaved. The committee discussed whether or not to have district council members weigh in on their preferences for which roads get paved in their districts or to leave the decision in the hands of the Public Works experts.
Regarding stormwater utility projects, Ms. Boyer stated that pay-as-you-go funding has been allocated each year since the utility was created and sufficient revenue was received that should have funded those projects, although the cash was pooled and may have been shifted among projects as needed. There may be opportunities for excess cash to be allocated to other projects or may be used to reduce programmed borrowing.

Meeting adjourned: 3:12 p.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division

   10.15.14   Posted 4:00 p.m.
Tapes:
    Special CIP Committee – LSD


    10.15.14
Materials:  Special CIP Committee handouts
    10.15.14
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